Trinity Presbyterian Church
Stated Session Meeting (Zoom)
September 18, 2022 
We Assemble in God’s Name

Members Present:, Stephanie Sorge, Moderator; Linda Bradley, Clerk of Session; Jason Brown; Ellie Cale; Rick Comstock; Mark Facknitz; Yogi Gillette;  Kandy Grant; Virginia Healy; Nancy Hopkins-Garriss; Mary Colleen Knapp; Judy LePera; Rick Orem; Patti Warner; and Gwen Carr, Associate for Pastoral Care.
Guest Present:  Mark Dewey, to interview with the Session regarding his request for Session approval of his application for candidacy for the ministry.

Absent/Excused:  Carolyn Hinshaw, Youth Representative.  Approved.  A quorum was present.
Call to Order:  Stephanie called the meeting to order at 4.00pm.
Opening Devotion:  Nancy shared a devotion based on Matthew 25:31+, talking about who are “the least of these,” and then closed in prayer.
Sharing Joys and Concerns:

Stephanie expressed her deep gratitude for all of the support during her sabbatical and being so warmly welcomed back.  She shared prayer concerns and joys for members and friends of the Trinity congregation and led a moment of prayer.

Approval of Docket:  Approved.

Approval of Minutes:  The minutes from our stated meeting on August 21 were approved.

Clerk’s Report:


For Action:

1) Mark Dewey has requested Session approval of his application to enroll as a candidate for the ministry under the care of the Trinity Session.  He had submitted several documents, including a resume and a theological statement, for Session review. During the discussion with Mark, he expressed appreciation for Trinity’s spiritual affirmation, and Session members noted the meaningful contributions he has made to Trinity’s life in the three years he has been part of the Trinity family.  After a motion by Mark Facknitz, seconded by Nancy, the Session voted unanimously to take Mark Dewey under care, affirm him as a candidate for ministry, and to appoint Mark Facknitz as his liaison to the Presbytery’s Committee on Pastoral Ministry.  Mark Facknitz will develop a letter of support to the Presbytery.  
For Information:

1) Communion was observed during online and in-person worship on Sunday, September 4, as previously approved.  Communion as an extension of the table was not observed because of Virginia COVID-19 precautions.
2) Linda read a thank you note from Mary Lou McMillin expressing appreciation for an unexpected gift recognizing her special service on the Pentecost Team during Stephanie’s sabbatical.

3) Linda shared a letter from Elly Swecker withdrawing her request that Trinity explore the possibility of developing a natural burial site on the church grounds.
Pastoral Care Associate’s Report:






Gwen

1) Gwen shared several current joys and concerns in the Trinity family.  
2) Gwen has maintained communication with Haresh Nag to clarify his family’s immediate and long-term needs after losing his farm crop in recent floods in India.  She will continue to seek more details on his situation.  Linda will get information from Truist Bank on the process for wiring any financial support to Haresh, should the Session decide on this course.
Upcoming Dates:

1) Oct. 23-29 (continuing education)
2) December 26-Jan 1, 2023 (vacation)   

Pastor’s Report
For Discussion and/or Action:
1) After discussion, it was agreed to hold the next scheduled Session meeting in person from 2:30-4:30 on October 16 at Massanetta Springs after the congregational retreat.  Approved by consensus.   
2) Spurred by a recent communication from Community Mennonite Church, Stephanie recommended that Trinity update its sexual abuse policy, which currently addresses Sexual Misconduct by ordained staff regarding the Protection of Children, Youth, and Vulnerable Adults – but does not address allegations between non-ordained members of the community or a process for handling any allegations.  Judy, Patti, and Nancy volunteered to serve on an ad hoc committee to update our policy and bring it back for Session review and approval.  It was suggested that others be invited, including Teresa Harris, Sue Burket, Susie Phend, and Larry Barber.  

3) John Henderson is still having car problems and continues to reach out for help. The Pastoral Care Team is meeting on Tuesday and will discuss his situation.  Please contact Gwen or the team with any ideas to support John at this time. 
4) It’s time to update Time and Talent forms for 2023.  Please see the PDF with last year’s forms and review it with any relevant teams, committees, etc.  House Churches and Marks Groups that are called on September 25 should also complete or update their Time and Talent forms. Victoria will be coordinating the changes, so any edits should be submitted to her no later than October 14. Be sure to revise wording as appropriate to reflect Matthew 25.
5) Stephanie shared a reminder that next month we will be revisiting our outreach needs and how to include them in our team/committee structures. Please spend some time thinking about those and come ready with any ideas and suggestions.  For reference, please review the notes from our discussion during the May retreat: https://docs.google.com/document/d/11BvpcLQR65ZvqsQ3lE9HfDHoMSrTNDvgh1JIL9LL8P4/edit
6) Virginia Bethune has submitted a request that the Session declare an intention to inform the congregation on a periodic basis of ways in which members and committees might address issues of peace and justice.  After discussion, it was determined that Stephanie will draft a letter to Virginia appreciating her request and underscoring our emphasis on peace and justice, particularly referencing our commitment to being a Matthew 25 church.  Linda will review the draft and then Stephanie will share it with Virginia.
7) Stephanie has developed a thoughtful document, “Reflections on Children and Family Ministry,” which affirms the many aspects of our ministry to children and will be considered at another time.
For Information: 

1) Stephanie will be taking her second week of continuing education October 9-15.  This will include time for a deep study of the Gospel of Matthew and coaching sessions (group or individual) with others who had summer sabbaticals, to continue to be faithful stewards of that gift in re-entry. 

2) She thanked the Session for its support in getting health care coverage for Victoria and her family. 

3) There is a narrative report on Stephanie’s sabbatical on the Session materials website.  She plans to share this (with a link) in the October newsletter and will submit it to the Presbytery and Board of Pensions.  She also has put together a book that will be available for members to look through at events like the upcoming potluck and fall retreat.  If there are suggestions for where to keep the book during the week, so anyone could look through it, please let her know.
Calendar Dates:
1) 2022 Vacation (subject to change) - January 10-17; March 11-19; April 18-24; November 18-26

2) 2022 Continuing Education - May 2-8; October 9-15

We Celebrate Both the Present and Our Vision for the Future

Task Forces, House Churches, and Marks Groups  


Season of Repentance Task Force






Linda

1) Mary Colleen made, and Virginia seconded, a motion to dissolve the Season of Repentance Task Force and to thank members for their wonderful work.  Approved.
Environmental Bequest Task Force 






Mark
1) The task force has focused much time and resources on environmental issues related to the church’s building and grounds and is pleased that these projects are nearing completion.
COVID Task Force







     
Linda                                                  
1) The task force will be meeting again on Wednesday to review the latest COVID data to keep our COVID policies up-to-date.  Any changes will be shared with the congregation by the end of the week.
Matthew 25 Task Force







Nancy
For Session Action:

1) The task force submitted a proposal to add a standing Matthew 25 Team to the organizational structure of Trinity.  This team would support the Session and congregation in its focus on: 1) building congregational vitality, 2) dismantling structural racism, and 3) eradicating systemic poverty.  The proposal was affirmed by consensus, but the decision for final approval will occur at the October Session meeting when there will be a review of teams and structure in general.  
For Information:  

1) Nancy and Linda presented Moments for Mission describing House Churches and Marks Groups during worship on September 11 and 18.  
2) A Google Doc has been prepared asking House Churches and Marks Groups called on September 25th to fill out a chart detailing their involvement in the four marks of the church and their vision for the future.  This document will then be made available to congregation.  

3) The task force will lead worship on October 30.  An encounter possibility could be having people share stories of how they have lived out Matthew 25 by reaching out and serving others. 
Reaching Out 









Judy
No report
Sanctuary









Rick Orem
No report
Hearts and Hands:








Linda

1) Hearts and Hands met this month over Zoom.  Several prayer shawls have been shared with others during the month.  Stephanie Gardner led the Time with Young Disciples, which included a congregational blessing of shawls during worship on September 4.  
Backpack Program 








Virginia
No report
Centering Space








Virginia
1) Centering Space is meeting this week.  Summer activities have included an Enneagram workshop. Lectio Divina meetings, and a book study group. 
Clothes Closet 








Mary Colleen
1) The Clothes Closet is currently operating in the orange zone and will continue having every person masked, but not necessarily with a KN95.  They do not feel comfortable asking clients if they have been vaccinated or not. They still restrict to ten customers in the Commons and may restrict how many are waiting for their turn to shop so not as many people are in the building at a time in close quarters.

2) There was further discussion on how to handle the crowd that comes early on Wednesdays. There is pushing and shoving sometimes, which is negative and does not seem fair. A special meeting will be held soon to resolve this issue. Some suggestions are:

a. Giving out numbers outside before clients enter the building. This will enable families to stay together while shopping.

b. Possibly restricting how many clothes people can take.
c. Adhering to the advertised start time of 6:30pm because early opening may mean the selection for later customers is not as good.
Library










Judy

For Session Action:  

1) The library team seeks Session approval to host a “Meet Our Authors” event, perhaps as a nurture session during Harvest or Advent (wherever it fits best and works out with either of those planning teams.)   It would include several stations where people could circulate, talking to the authors about their work, how they came to write, what they see for the future of their writing.  The authors we know of are Don Allen, Melodie Davis, Susan Estep, Ann Held, Mary Lou McMillin, plus Jim Atwood and Charles Churchman (via their surviving spouses).  While Pat Churchman has not published, church members would also enjoy talking to her about the church history that she wrote.  Approved.  During additional discussion, it was suggested to add Will Lowrance to the list of potential authors.  Judy will place a request for authors in NOUS.  
Faith in Action








Rick Orem
1) There will be a community-wide meeting at Wilbur Pence Middle School from 6-8pm on October 27 for Faith in Action to present its action plans for the coming year.  It is hoped that at least 15 people from Trinity will attend this event. The Trinity core team will need to regroup for the coming year.
Seasonal Teams 

Pentecost Team







Mary Colleen

No report
Harvest Team








Ellie

For Session Action:

1) The Harvest Team requested approval to host a fundraiser on the church property on Saturday November 5  from 2:00-5:00pm.  The proceeds of this event would go to support Village to Village in their work with local Ukrainian refugees.  

Ellie has met with Dr. Robert (“Bob”) Bersson, JMU emeritus professor, who has been providing art for venues who want to host Ukraine fundraisers.  The church building would be open to the public, and people could make free will donations for art to take home.  The team also hopes to have live music and baked goods for purchase.  Ellie has talked with Dane Byers about what would be involved in using the church building and grounds (e.g., parking, set-up, clean-up).  Inside the building, only the sanctuary, commons area, and connecting hallway would be opened up.  The team would abide by Trinity’s masking policy in effect at the time of the event.  Approved.
ACE Team

No report

Standing Teams and Committees






Benevolence Committee






Patti
1) The Benevolence Committee is being convened now and will have a report at the next Session meeting.
Building and Grounds
 Team






Yogi
1) See status of current projects under Finance Team report.
Communication and Outreach Team





Mary Colleen
1) The Shenandoah PRIDE event is scheduled for Saturday, October 8.  Trinity will have a booth there. and we will be looking for volunteers to help with set up, manning the booth, and final take down.
Finance Team Report







Linda
1) August Treasurer’s Report:  The report shows that we had an actual YTD income of $ $211,540 as of the end of August– which is 109% of the income anticipated for this point in the year.  These figures include $12,828 in general income and also the receipt of $576 in designated donations this month. 

Our actual YTD expenses were $310,541– which is 120% of the total anticipated expense for this point in the year.  Note that some of the line-item budget amounts are now larger than the original 2022 budget amounts.  This reflects monies carried over from last year’s totals.  A new line item has been added to track interest payments for our PILP loan.

2) We published a semi-annual financial report for the congregation and published in the September Nous.  This report also included a description and the status of our PILP loan and city grant projects.

3) Victoria Riddle and her family no longer have health insurance through her husband's job.  The Board of Pensions has an option for health care coverage for employees working 20 hours or more per week that requires a minimum employer contribution for her to enroll. The cost to Trinity for the remainder of 2022 will be $178.08 per month and will go up to $195 a month in 2023.  We approved this recommendation from the Personnel Team and requested Session electronic approval in order to meet the application deadline.  Approved.
4) Work on the HVAC system has been completed.  Work on the solar expansion project is ready to start now.   The bio-retention basin work will start on September 12.  
5) We are working with the Harvest Team to determine whether November 6 or 13 will be Dedication Sunday and to identify other materials to be ready for the October 16 congregational retreat and mailing.
6) Next Scheduled Meeting:  Thursday, October 6, at 6:30pm (on Zoom)   
Nominating Committee






Jason
1) The Nominating Committee met on Wednesday.  The list of members eligible for nomination has been updated and sent out.  Committee members are contacting nominees now.
Personnel Committee







Ellie

No report
Pastoral Care Team 







Virginia, Patti
1)  The team is waiting for guidance on taking communion to the homebound and persons living in other settings.  
Report from Presbytery

1) Mark reported on the Presbytery meeting held Saturday, August 27, 2022 via Zoom, and the video of his presentation is online.  He led the nurture study on the General Assembly for the congregation this morning.  
Processing the Meeting
There was extensive discussion with recommendations for masking policy for the COVID Task Force.  Gwen expressed much appreciation for the Session’s energy, enthusiasm, and care during this meeting.
Next Meeting:  The next stated meeting will be held in person at Massanetta Springs on October 18 at 2:30pm, after the congregational retreat.  Judy will have the devotional.  
Adjournment:  The meeting was adjourned and closed with prayer at 6:05pm.

Respectfully submitted,

___________________________



___________________________

Linda Bradley, Clerk of Session



Stephanie Sorge, Moderator 
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